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Chapter One


Looks
like we might get some spring snow blowing into Glacier Valley later today so
stay turned to Big Sky Radio for further updates.


Matt
turned off the radio, switched off the ignition in his truck but didn’t budge.
Instead, he started drumming his hands on the steering wheel.  After the winter
they’d had, snow was the last thing they needed. It seemed that and big city crime
had recently both blown into his county. He glanced to his left and saw the
shiny black car parked across the way.


He
knew who owned each of the cars in the parking lot and this was the odd one
out. That told him it had been driven here by the FBI agent who’d called and
asked to meet with him to discuss the escalating crime in the area.


Glancing
at his watch, Matt guessed if he didn’t move his butt from the truck’s seat in
the next two minutes, he would be late. Obviously the FBI was punctual whereas
things around here were more laid back and that’s just the way Matt liked it.


Why
big time crime had to come this way along with the FBI, he didn’t know. One
minute to go and Matt still couldn’t find an ounce of motivation to make him
drag his ass from his nice warm truck.


Hell’s
bells, let’s just get this over and done with.


Matt
slipped out of the vehicle and put on his cowboy hat and marched into his
office before his motivation slipped again.


Inside
was toasty warm, and Penny, the receptionist, looked up at him. He winked her
at. Lucky she was old enough not to interpret that as sexual harassment.


“Morning
sheriff,” she said. “Your 9 a.m. appointment is here.” She glanced to the left
obviously to let him know she’d put the agent in the conference room. Knowing
Penny, he was probably already enjoying coffee and cinnamon rolls that she
brought in every day. Always helped to have the wife of a baker work in your
sheriff’s office.


“I’ll
go straight in and see him,” Matt said, tipping his hat.


“And
Barney Burnett called to say his tractor was stolen last night and could you go
speak with him?”


“I
sure will as soon as I get done with Mr. Agent Man.”


Matt
walked toward the conference room and saw the guy, probably not much older than
himself, sitting with a coffee mug in front of him along with a half-eaten
cinnamon bun on a paper plate.


He
looked up as soon as Matt opened the door.


“Agent
Lewis,” Matt said.


He
turned around to look at Matt and that’s when he noticed specks of cinnamon
spotting the agent’s suit lapel and shirt collar. Those buns were flaky and the
cinnamon was a bitch to get out once it got onto your clothing. Matt hoped he
had a spouse who was great with laundry.


“Sheriff
Hennessey. So glad to meet you in person.”


He
must have noticed the cinnamon marring his pristine white shirt but before Matt
could warn him that brushing it away made things worse, he now had brown
streaks all over it.


“Shall
we get down to business,” said Agent Lewis.


Matt
noted that he was acting like it was his conference room and not Matt’s.
Guess these guys liked to pull rank wherever they were. Matt took off his hat,
hung it on the rack, and then pulled out a chair and sat.


“I’m
sure you’re aware of the recent upswing in criminal activity in the state,”
Agent Lewis began.


“I
sure am, but I’m hoping you can help me do something about it.” 


It
had started in other parts of Montana, and a few months ago Matt had noticed
more reports of money laundering and drug dealing turning up in Glacier Valley.
It was the only reason he had opted to meet with Mr. Agent Man today.


 “We
know that a lot of it is connected to this man. He’s name’s Mark Vincent.”


Agent
Lewis slid a photo of a man who looked to be in his late forties, across the
table to him. Matt picked it up and studied it some more. Judging by the angle
of the shot, Matt would guess they’d had him under surveillance. Yep, quite the
pretty boy with his perfectly coifed hair that probably cost more to maintain
than Matt’s truck. Guys like him were becoming all too common place in Big Sky
Country.  Pretty soon they’d be outnumbering the cowboys, and Matt wanted to
put a stop to it. This was a peaceful family orientated community and
surrounding area filled with ranches just like the one he’d grown up on, and he
wanted to keep it that way.


“We
know that one of his businesses is an escort service he’s been running out of
Missoula for a few months. And that’s where you come in.”


Matt
looked at Agent Lewis.


“You’ve
been undercover before, right?” asked Agent Lewis


Matt
hated to admit it but up to now that wasn’t enough crime or serious enough
crime to ever warrant him going undercover. In fact, the only undercover work
he enjoyed was in bed with a cuddly female by his side.


“I
can’t say that I have,” Matt said, sliding the photo back.


“That’s
no problem because this one should be an easy introduction. I’d like you to
pose as a client and see what you can find out from the woman you’re paired
with.”


Matt
lifted his hand. Here was him thinking they were going to take care of things
with just his assistance, but it looked like it was going to be the other way
around. “Haven’t you got an agent to do this? I mean someone that knows what
they’re doing.”


“I
can’t spare anyone right now because we’re juggling several cases. Don’t worry
Matt you’ll do just fine. It’s not dangerous. In fact, just be yourself and
you’ll ace it.”


“So
let me get this straight, I’m going to pose as a client and meet up with a
hooker?”


“Sort
of but I can assure you these ladies aren’t just hired to sleep with the clients.
You’ll pretend you just want to talk and you’ll steer the conversation onto her
job, if she likes it, likes her boss. You’ll be surprised what some of these
girls will tell you.”


Matt
leaned back in his chair.


 “You’re
not married right?” asked the agent.


Matt
shook his head. Something his mother nagged him about every Sunday night when
he went to his parents’ house for dinner.


“Girlfriend?”
asked the agent.


Nope
another thing that his mother didn’t like especially after he wouldn’t go on a
second date with the woman she’d set him up with. Call him picky, call him what
you wanted, but he’d know the right woman when she came into his life. If
she ever came into his life.


 “Great
so there’s no one you’ll have to explain things to when you get all dressed up
and ready for a night on the town.” Agent Lewis slid a card across the table to
Matt. “That’s the contact number for Vincent’s escort service. All expenses
will be paid by us. You just sign up with a girl and get as much information
out of her as you can.”


“You’re
not going to arrest her for soliciting?” Matt asked


“She’ll
be more valuable to us thinking you’re a proper client.”


Matt
took the card and looked at it. 


“Don’t
worry it will be a piece of cake.”


Matt
hoped so, he really hoped so.


 


 


 
















 


 


Chapter Two


“Emily
Garwood? It can’t be—is it?”


Less
than a minute ago, Emily had accidently stepped back on someone’s foot while
she’d been standing in the line at Faraday’s coffee shop in Glacier Valley.
She’d turned around, and directly behind her stood a girl who looked like an
old school friend. She hadn’t seen her since Emily’s dad had gotten transferred
to a law practice on the East Coast and they’d moved away from Montana.


“Mia
Rogers?” she said. Emily hoped it actually was Mia because she didn’t want to
seem a complete idiot if she’d confused her with someone else. However, Mia had
been exotic looking even when she was young, and this girl had the same dark
hair, amber eyes and olive skin.


“Yes,
and it’s Mia Stevens these days. Are you still a Garwood?”


Emily
nodded and then they threw their arms around one another and hugged. Emily
stepped back and checked out Mia. She looked so sophisticated now. She’d
highlighted her hair with what looked like henna; her make-up seemed to have
been professionally applied, and the silver and blue necklace and matching
earrings she was wearing looked nothing like the costume jewelry Emily favored.


“Do
you have some time to spare? I mean to sit and drink your coffee while we catch
up on old times?” Mia asked.


Emily
looked at her watch. She needed to drive to Missoula in less than an hour
because she had to register at the university. However, who didn’t have time
for an old friend, and Mia had always had plenty of great tales to share. It
made her think how stupid she’d been to lose contact with her and a host of her
other buddies. Maybe now she was back in Montana she’d look them up. “Sure, why
not?” Emily said. 


They
collected their drinks and walked to the back of the store and found an
available couch.


“So
you back for a visit or what?” asked Mia.


Mia
had always had been the type to make herself at home anywhere, even when she
was a little kid. Emily guessed she’d had to because her parents had parted
company when she was young. Both had remarried, and by the time she and Emily
were teenagers, Mia spent more time at Emily’s house than her own. Even now in
the coffee shop she’d kicked off her shoes and tucked her feet and legs under
her body just like Emily remembered. 


“Moved
back here last month. I’m starting classes at the university next week,” Emily
said.


“I’m
guessing you’ve already got a bachelor’s degree so what is it now your Masters?”


Emily
swallowed some coffee and shook her head. “Nope, following in my father’s
footsteps and going to law school. I was teaching, but I got in a road accident
and had a load of medical bills to pay, so I figured with the cost of living
going up daily that I need a career with better wages.”


“Well,
good for you,” she said, patting Emily on the arm. “You always were a
bookworm.”


“So
how about you? You obviously got married,” Emily said.


“I
did, but now I’m divorced, yeah, just like my parents, but I decided to keep
his last name.”


“I’m
sorry to hear that. I mean about the divorce, not about the name. Any kids?”


“Nope.
Never got around to that.”


“So
you working or what?” asked Emily.


“Yeah,
this girl has to keep employed. Got myself a lousy divorce lawyer. I didn’t get
as much alimony as I later found out I could have asked for.”


“Yeah,
it happens.” Emily looked at her watch. “I’ve only got about ten more minutes,
and then I have to head over to campus to see about either financial aid or
even a loan, which I hate to be saddled with after I get my law degree.”


“I
would imagine law school is pricey.”


“That’s
an understatement. I’ll probably have to get a couple of jobs just to pay for
my books. And then there’s the rent for my apartment. Montana seems a lot more
expensive than I ever remember.”


“It’s
because of the rich and famous pouring into the state and pushing the prices
up.” She put her hand on Emily’s forearm. “However, that’s great for my line of
work.”


 “Really,
where do you work? 


“All
over this area.”


“So
you’re a salesperson?” Emily asked.


“Well
sort of.”


Mia
edged in closer to Emily, leaned her way and whispered. “I’m in the orgasm
business.” 


“You
sell vibrators?” asked Emily, not being able to think of anything else that
might fit into that category.


Mia
laughed. “No, I service men.”


Had
she heard right? Her former buddy had always been adventurous and willing to
take a risk. Complete opposite of Emily and the reason why they’d gotten on so
well. She’d done a ton of things Emily wouldn’t do even in her wildest dreams,
so she’d always lived vicariously through Mia.


“You’re
a hooker?” Emily was dying to know, and the question spilled out of her mouth
before she remembered they were in a very public place.


A man
reading a newspaper in the armchair next to them turned to look at Emily. She
smiled, knowing next time she asked a question like that, she’d lower her
voice.


Mia
shook her head. “Well, I do get paid for having sex with men, but it’s much
classier than that.”


Emily
hoped Mia hadn’t seen the shock on her face. Probably her jaw dropping had
given her away. She wasn’t surprised, though. Mia had always attracted a ton of
boys even when they were in elementary school. She’d also lost her virginity
when she’d turned fifteen and had taught Emily more about sex than her own
mother.


“Don’t
you worry about getting arrested or something bad happening to you?”


Mia
shook her head. “I have a wonderful boss who takes care of everything. He runs
it like a legit business. Plus, it pays better than any other job I’ve ever
had.”


Emily
looked at her watch. If she didn’t get moving, she’d never make it to Missoula
in time. “I really should be going, but I’d love to catch up some more and
soon. Let’s not lose contact again. How about we meet for lunch one of these
days?”


“I’d
love that. Here’s my card. Give me a call, and let’s set something up.”


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 
















 


 


Chapter Three


“I’m
going undercover next week,” Matt said, right before he passed the mashed
potatoes to his father.


“Nothing
dangerous I hope,” said his mother. She brought the meatloaf over to the table
and placed it by his father before sitting down. 


“Nope,
perfectly safe,” Matt said. He’d made the appointment and been told the girl’s
name was Mia. He’d never met anyone with that name before. Sounded very sexy
which made him wonder if it was her real one or an alias for the job.


“I’d
much rather you quit being the sheriff and worked with your father.”


“Maybe
one day,” Matt said. While he did love the ranching life, since he’d been five,
he’d always dreamed of being a sheriff. The people of the county relied on him
and his team to keep them safe and that’s what he was going to do even if it
meant he now had to do undercover work.


He
took the platter with the meatloaf and helped himself to two big slices just as
the back door opened up and in walked his sister.


“Hi
there sweetie. How’s my grandbaby?” asked his mom.


Matt
smiled as his mother rubbed Jennifer’s belly before giving her a kiss.


At
least his sister’s pregnancy had finally taken the pressure off Matt for not
getting married and producing grandchildren.


“Come
and sit yourself down. I know you said you were craving meatloaf so that’s just
what we’re having.”


“You
are a lifesaver.” Jennifer kissed her father on the cheek and then squeezed
Matt’s shoulder before sliding in next to him.


“Not
long now,” his dad said. “I have the crib ready so whenever you what me to drop
it off let me know.”


“Sometime
this week would be great. I have a feeling this little one’s going to put in an
early appearance,” Jennifer said.


“You
hear that Matt, you better be ready,” his mother said.


Matt’s
brother-in-law was currently deployed so he’d somehow gotten himself roped into
being the Lamaze coach and birthing partner.


“You
nervous big brother?” Jennifer asked him.


“You’re
the one who should be nervous,” Matt said. He took another scoop of mashed
potatoes knowing his sister was probably thinking about going to town on them.


“Don’t
scare your sister,” his mother said. “It will be a piece of cake. Both of you
slid out in two easy pushes.”


“Marie,
honey do you have to say that at the supper table?” his dad asked.


Matt
grinned.


“The
thing that scares me the most is farting. My friend said that’s all she did
when she pushed down,” Jennifer said.


“Oh
for God’s sake,” his father said. “This isn’t the topic to talk about over food.”


Matt
burst out laughing. 


“Okay,
let’s change the subject,” his mom said. “Matt’s going undercover.”


“Really?”
asked Jennifer, diving into her second serving of meatloaf. “Anything
exciting?”


“Nope,
just posing as a client.”


“What
sort of client?” Jennifer asked.


His
mother and father looked at him when he didn’t answer.


“Escort
service, Matt mumbled, hoping no one had heard.


“Did
you say escort service?” his mother asked.


“Yes.”


“Hookers?”
asked Jennifer.


“I
won’t be having sex with anyone if that’s what you’re wondering.”


“We
weren’t,” his dad said.


“I
can’t wait to hear about this,” Jennifer said. “This might just take my mind
off labor pains.”


“I
can’t talk about business,” Matt said. He winked at her.


“Some
of those girls are so gorgeous,” Jennifer said. “I guess that’s how they make
the big bucks that they do. Maybe you’ll meet the woman of your dreams.”


“She
better not be a hooker,” his mom said. “I’d rather him stay single than for
that to happen.”


“Don’t
worry Mom, I never mix business with pleasure,” Matt said.
















 


 


Chapter Four


Mia
turned every man’s head when she walked through the restaurant to meet Emily
four days later. Emily had given her a call a few nights earlier, and they’d
arranged to meet for lunch in a new restaurant. 


“I’m
so looking forward to catching up on old times,” Mia said, sliding into the
seat and taking off her sunglasses. She wore a white halter neck dress and
black pumps, no pantyhose, and what flesh was on show, was tanned. Definitely
had to be fake unless Mia had been out of town, but nevertheless it made her
look like a movie star.


“So
what looks good on the menu?” she asked. 


“Everything,
but it’s pricey.” In fact, these looked like East Coast prices. Maybe she’d
made a mistake coming back home thinking it would be cheaper than living out
East. “I should warn you I’m on a tight budget these days,” Emily told her.


“Emily,
you worry too much. That has always been your problem. Order whatever your
heart desires because I’m paying,” she said, covering Emily’s hand with hers.
“I’ve had a very good week. Lots of men from out of town needed some loving
this week.”


Emily
had almost forgotten what Mia did for a living. “How long have you been doing…
I mean…” 


“Fucking
guys?”


Emily
turned red, knowing by the looks on people’s faces at the surrounding tables,
they’d overhead Mia’s last comment. Most had raised their eyebrows and were
shaking their heads. Emily hoped they wouldn’t be asked to leave because
everything on the menu looked mouthwatering, and yeah, Mia was picking up the
tab.


“Just
over a year,” Mia continued.


The
waitress approached the table and filled their glasses with water


“Our
special is grilled pesto salmon on a bed of rice, and soup of the day is
roasted red pepper. Shall I give you both some time to look over the menu?”


“If
you could,” said Mia.


Emily
couldn’t decide what to eat, but at that point it seemed insignificant. She
didn’t know why, but she found the whole thing with Mia’s line of work
intriguing. She’d always thought Mia was the most fascinating person she’d
known in her entire life, so it really shouldn’t have been that much of a surprise
that she wasn’t working at an office job.


“The
special sounds good, so I think I’ll go with that,” Emily said, putting down
the menu.


“Me,
too,” said Mia.


Once
they’d ordered, Emily guided the conversation back to Mia’s current line of
work.


“So
how many guys do you have sex with each day?” Emily made sure she whispered.


“Varies,
but most of the time only one. They’re needy creatures, so I usually spend a
couple of hours with them, sometimes longer. And of course, sometimes I service
two at a time.”


“And
do you enjoy it…I mean -- …”


She
was turning red again. Knowing Mia as she did, Emily sensed she was probably
finding this very amusing. When they were young, Mia used to blurt out things
like I have my period today in front of all the boys at school. Emily
had always sensed she didn’t do it to get their attention but just to see if
Emily would turn red at her antics.


“You
mean do I have an orgasm every single time?” 


Emily
nodded.


“Not
every time. A lot depends on the guy. You know size, position. It’s just like
real life. I doubt you come every time you’re with a guy, right?”


Emily
swallowed hard a few times knowing she shouldn’t have asked. Still she’d been
right. Emily had never been with a guy who’d made her climax every single time
they’d made love.


Luckily,
the waitress chose that moment to put the plates of salad in front of them.
They started eating, which gave the skin on Emily’s face time to return to its
normal color.


“So
did you get all your financial stuff worked out?” asked Mia.


“Sort
of, looks like I’ll need a huge student loan, which means a part time job while
I’m attending law school. I did see a ‘help wanted’ sign at the coffee shop
near my apartment, so I think I’ll stop by there and fill in an application on
my way home.”


 “Emily,
that’s probably not going to pay more than ten bucks an hour. You’ll still be
in debt when you’re retired and collecting Social Security.”


“Yeah,
but it’s all the free coffee you can drink.”


Mia
leaned back on her chair. Her dress pulled away from her chest and Emily
noticed she was braless and that one of her nipples was pierced with a tiny
diamond sticking in its aureole.


“Do
you like sex?” she asked.


Emily
was mid-gulp, and the ice tea went down the wrong way. Mia gave her a hard
thump on the back, allowing her to clear her throat.


“Well,
do you?” Mia asked her.


“Yes,
a lot. Why?”


“You
ever thought of doing it professionally?”


Emily
coughed again. “It’s never crossed my mind.” Her voice was hoarse now, and she
croaked out the words.


She
decided to start on her salad before she choked on it and Mia would need to
perform the Heimlich maneuver.


“How
about giving my line of work a try? I mean on a part time basis. A guy one
night a week would probably equal the money you’d earn in a month at a coffee
shop.”


Emily
swallowed the chunk of tomato she’d just bitten into. “Mia, one, it’s against
the law. And two, I don’t know the first thing about entertaining guys
professionally.”


“Neither
did I when I first started in this line of work. All you need to do is make a
big fuss over them, treat them like they’re the best looking guy in the world,
open your legs and let them slide Mr. Dick inside you, and they do the rest of
the work while you just lie there looking up at the ceiling and thinking about
all the money you’re making.”


“Geez,
Mia, keep your voice down, will you?” Emily said. A woman at the next table
raised her eyebrows and tut-tutted as she looked their way.


“Everyone
is always so uptight about sex that it’s sad. In fact, it’s pathetic,” said
Mia, raising her voice and staring down the lady in question.


“I’m
not uptight about sex,” Emily said.


“Then
prove it by at least giving it a try, just once, and if you don’t like it,
that’s it, you never have to do it again. However, if you do think it’s for you
then I’ll introduce you to Mark -- he’s my boss - - and we’ll get you on the
payroll, and you can start making some big bucks.”


“I
don’t know. I…”


“Remember
that time you didn’t think you’d like calamari when you came to dinner at my
house, but I talked you into eating it?”


“Yeah,
and I threw up all night.”


“Okay
that was a bad comparison. Give it some thought, and if you say yes, I’ll pass
along some work to you. In fact, I just had this new client given to me, so how
about I send you along in my place? Mark won’t know.”


Emily
leaned back in her chair. She hadn’t had sex in a long time, not since she’d
broken up with Steve last year. Wait a minute. This is illegal, and if I get
caught… but Mia has always been adventurous, so maybe she is right. I shouldn’t
play it so safe all the time.


“So
what would I need to do?”


“You
sure you wouldn’t like to tag along with me tonight? I mean watch me in action.
Some of the guys actually enjoy it more knowing someone’s watching, or you
could even join in and learn the ropes that way.”


Emily
coughed again. This time she was pretty sure an olive had gone down the wrong
way.


“No,
you can just tell me what I’d need to do.”


“Treat
him really well, and ask him what he wants. Most of them love a good blow job
to get the evening started.” Mia distinctly turned to the woman sitting on the
next table when she’d said that. The lady stood, threw down her napkin and
headed out of the restaurant. Emily knew it was the last time she and Mia would
be eating there. Emily’s face was heating up again, and she guessed Mia could
see it.


“Just
make sure you give them one hell of a night because you’ll be posing as me, and
I don’t want to get a bad reputation of not providing him with the best time of
his life. I’m one of the most asked-for escorts now, and if Mark heard that I’d
let you fill in for me, well, he wouldn’t be happy. So you want to give it a
try or not?”


 


 


 


 
















 


 


Chapter Five


Matt
gave his appearance one more check in the mirror as he stood by the elevator. A
strand of hair was out of place, so he brushed it back away from his face.


He
took a deep breath.


He
wasn’t usually this fussy when he went out on a real date, so he couldn’t quite
figure out why he was as nervous as hell about his appearance tonight. A couple
now stood by the elevator and nodded to him. “You waiting to go down?” the man
asked him.


He
hadn’t realized he’d been dithering and still standing there giving his
appearance the once over.


“No,
no, go ahead,” Matt said.


They
stepped inside and seconds later were gone.


Bile
suddenly rose in Matt’s stomach and he needed to use the bathroom. This
undercover thing wasn’t for him. What if he screwed up? He rushed along the
hallway, saw the sign that read men’s restroom and dived inside. Matt
walked to the sink, ran the coldest water that would come out of the tap and
splashed his face. Maybe his mom was right about switching to working on the
ranch. Why was he being a big baby all of a sudden? All he needed to do was get
close to the lady so he could start asking questions about Mark Vincent and his
business dealings.


He
turned around and leaned against the edge of the sink, enjoying the coldness of
the porcelain on his butt. At least that part of his body wasn’t sweating.


Wait,
had the sandwich he’d eaten at lunchtime had garlic in it?


He
put his hands to his mouth, cupped them over his lips and breathed out. Shit,
yes, he was sure it did, and the breath mints he’d sucked on during the drive
to the hotel had obviously stopped working. He took out the box and popped the
remaining six into his mouth. Matt’s hand shook as he threw the empty package
into the bin.


Just
what was happening to him? Maybe he should call the whole thing off and just go
home to his TV dinner and binge watch something on Netflix. He’d tell the FBI
agent to find some other guy for this one.


 


 
















 


 


Chapter Six


Emily
looked at the clock on the pay per view box above the TV. It was almost 7.20
p.m. Mia had told her the client would arrive at 7 p.m. Maybe he’d changed his
mind. Perhaps this was a sign that she wasn’t supposed to go ahead with this.
Her hands had been shaking for the last half an hour while she’d sat on the bed
and waited.


The
minutes had passed like hours.


All
sorts of horrible thoughts had gone through her mind. What if she didn’t excite
him? What if she couldn’t make him hard? What if he wanted her to do something
she didn’t know how to do? She should have checked out some sex websites before
heading here. Maybe even taken Mia up on her offer to sit in and watch her in
action. Nope, she’d never be able to look Mia in the face again if she’d done
that.


And
what about her? What if she didn’t get excited about this guy? What if he was
repulsive? What if he didn’t get her wet enough and it hurt like hell?


Mia
had told her the client had paid for a regular session which was two hours.
Just how would she keep him continually entertained for that long?


The
clock turned to 7.22 p.m.


He
definitely wasn’t showing. He’d changed his mind.


Yeah,
and so had she.


No
way was she cut out for this sort of thing. Sure, she’d spent most of the day
at the hairdressers getting her hair cut and highlighted, even having her nails
manicured. And yes, the technician had talked her into applying stick-on false
nails because Emily was a bad girl and bit hers down to virtually nothing.


And
let’s not forget that this was against the law.


What
was I thinking? I’ve got to get out of here.


She
grabbed her bag and threw it over her shoulder. If she left now everything
would be fine. She’d phone Mia, and maybe she’d still have time to race across
town and get here in time for her client. Well, that was if he even showed up.
Emily headed to the door, ready to exit and run as fast as she could, vowing to
forget she was even here and was about to do something this stupid, when she
heard two raps on it.


Damn,
too late.


Her
legs shook and they were now downright wobbly too, and she doubted she’d even
get one in front of the other to walk, let alone run. She just had this awful
feeling in the pit of her stomach that -- what was his name? -- yeah, Mia had
told her that the client would be a guy named Matt.


She’d
tell him he had the wrong room. She’d send him down the hallway on a wild goose
chase, and when he wasn’t looking she’d make a mad dash for the elevator.


This
was it.


She
opened the door ready to tell him the bogus story, but holy shit, he was
gorgeous. No, this couldn’t be the client. The guy really did have the wrong
room because why would a man who looked like this have to pay for sex?


In
fact, I might pay him to fuck me.


“Mia?”
he asked.


Oh
yeah, this was the guy, but phew, had he bathed in peppermint bubble bath or
what?


“Yes,
are you Matt?” 


She’d
missed seeing guys wearing cowboy hats and boots. The look had always turned
her on and right now she was so glad to be back in Big Sky Country.


“The
one and only,” he said.


Maybe
it was worth giving it one night’s try. After all, having sex with a guy like
this wasn’t much of a hardship. And she’d told Mia to keep the money while she
was taking this job for a test drive, so technically she wasn’t breaking the
law. She wasn’t having sex in exchange for cash and therefore no crime would be
committed.


“You
want to come in?” Emily asked him.


She
stood to one side, letting him enter the room, and then closed the door. She
leaned her back against it, hoping that would help stop her legs from
trembling. This time it wasn’t from nerves but pure excitement and anticipation
of getting to spend two hours with a guy like this.


Holy
moly, what she wouldn’t give for a guy like this to ask her out for real. Six
feet, oh, probably two, high cheekbones, baby blue eyes, dark hair with a few
cute waves throughout.


No
problems getting wet. In fact, she was already feeling some dampness in her
panties.


“Were
you going somewhere?” he asked.


 “What?”


He
pointed to her shoulder. She suddenly remembered she still had her bag slung
over it.


“Oh,
no, I just got back from getting some ice down the hall.” He nodded as she set
the bag down on the chair.


“So,
here we are,” he said. 


“Yep,
you found it okay?”


Boy,
was this awkward or what? Emily was sure Mia would have those clothes off him
by now and wouldn’t be rambling on with small talk.


“Yes,
used Google Maps. I’ve never been here before but it looks a nice place. Is
this where you conduct all your -- business?” 


“Yes,
always.” She didn’t want to seem like an amateur and get Mia in any trouble, so
she’d play along just like she really was Mia. “Can I get you a drink?”


“That
would be great. What do you have to offer me?”


Was
she supposed to come back with a witty line, maybe some sexual innuendo? Think
of something seductive, shit, nothing comes to mind…


“Take
your pick?” Emily opened the mini bar stocked with drinks, peanuts and candy.


“The
beer looks good,” he said. 


“One
coming straight up.”


“Don’t
worry about a glass because I like to drink mine out of the bottle.”


Emily
unscrewed the top and handed it to him. Their fingers brushed momentarily. He
looked at her, and she suddenly felt like a school girl who’d been noticed for
the very first time by the boy she’d a crush on.


Right
now she really wanted something very alcoholic from that mini bar but didn’t
dare touch anything. She got drunk easily and needed all her faculties tonight.
She pulled out a Sprite, lifted back the tab, feeling one of her false nails
loosen up as she did so. Matt glanced at her as she casually tried to push it
back onto her nail bed.


“Weatherman
says we could get another couple of inches of snow,” Matt said.


“Yeah,
that’s what I heard,” Emily said.


They
both stood looking at one another, taking sips of their drinks and then
glancing at the floor. This wasn’t going at all well. What if he complained to
Mia’s boss and demanded his money back?


However,
something about him told her that he was obviously just as nervous as she was.
He was the client, so it was up to her to put him at ease. Mia had instructed
her to make him feel special.


Emily
walked over to him. It wasn’t going to be that hard for her to make him think
he was one of the best looking cowboys in Montana because in her eyes, he was.
In fact, the closer she got, the more she realized just how lucky she was that
she’d been paired with such a hunky man. All day she’d been worried about Mia’s
client looking like the guy from Phantom of the Opera.


“Can
I take your jacket, so you can get more comfy and relaxed?” she asked.


“Sure,
that would be great.”


He
put the beer bottle down on the bedside table and was about to slip the jacket
off his shoulder when she decided to help him and make it as seductive as she
could.


Emily
eased her hands under the lapels, feeling the hard muscles of his chest as she
slid it off his shoulders. Although he was a good six inches taller than she,
the four inch high pumps she’d opted to wear made her mouth and his almost line
up perfectly.


Just
go for it.


It
is now or never.


She
put her mouth on his and ran her tongue over his lips. Next thing she knew he’d
put both his hands on her butt cheeks, squeezed them hard and then pulled her
in closer.


Oh,
yeah, he was ready to rock and roll. His erection strained against her belly.
At least she wouldn’t need to do much for him in that department. His tongue
slipped inside her mouth, and they kissed for what seemed like forever before
he finally pulled away from her.


“I
didn’t think hook… that you liked kissing clients,” Matt said.


Did
they, didn’t they? Damn, she should have done some research on prostitutes,
too.


“Some
of us don’t mind,” she said.


Yeah,
leave it as an open ended answer, and that way you haven’t said anything out of
place.


He
hung onto her, letting his hands move up to her waist. “I heard it’s so you
keep your distance and don’t get attached to any one client,” Matt said.


“Each
girl has her own set of rules.”


Getting
quite good at this whole thing now.


He
nodded. “So what are your rules, Mia?”


“I
don’t have many. Just the one, and that’s my aim is for the client to have the
best time of his life while he’s with me.”


Now
she really sounded like a call girl. 


“Um,
I like that.”


Emily
pushed her hands down the front of his shirt, past his waistband and wasn’t
sure what came over her when she grabbed his crotch and squeezed his cock,
which felt like it couldn’t possibly get any harder.


“How
about a blow job to get our evening started?” she asked him.


WTF,
no way had that come out of my mouth.


 


 
















 


 


Chapter Seven


He
knew he’d turned red because he could feel his skin getting hotter and sticky,
but maybe that was just because he was standing mere inches from the cutest
woman he’d ever seen. Matt hadn’t known what to expect when he’d agreed to go
through with this. For all he knew Mark Vincent’s girls could be average. But
Mia, while not super model beautiful, was oh-so-pretty. Strawberry blonde hair,
cute nose with a generous sprinkling of freckles across its bridge, and
beautiful greenish eyes with flecks of hazel in them. His heart had actually
skipped a beat when she’d first opened the door to him. This was a real woman
with curves and cuteness, and the sort of girl a cowboy would fall hard for.


She
kissed him again. She did that very well. Probably from all the practice she’d
had. Now she was unbuttoning his shirt, and he hadn’t responded to her
suggestion yet. Did silence mean “Yes, go ahead, give me the best blow job of
my life”? Maybe there was some secret code in the world of prostitution.


Mia
was on his third button. She pulled back both sides of his shirt and kissed his
chest.


Damn,
that was nice, very nice. Her lips were like bird’s wings gently fluttering
against his chest. Wonder if this Mark character ever sends them for lessons?
Just where did you learn this sort of stuff from anyway? Did they practice on
their boss first?


While
he’d been deep in thought and trying to figure out what to do and how to ease
into let’s just snuggle baby, she had his pants open and he knew this
was as far as he could take this or he’d ruin the whole undercover thing. Any
evidence they gathered would be inadmissible in court. However, she was cute
and she had her hand on his dick, he was a guy…


He
knew they should have sent someone else to do this.


“How
about we take things just a tad slower,” he said, knowing she’d probably been
instructed to do everything he’d ask of her.


She
let her hand slip from his cock and stepped away. “Sure anything you want
because you’re paying.”


Matt
nodded and eyed his beer. He needed another drink. He walked over to the
bottle, put it up to his mouth and then turned to see she was heading his way.


 “You
want to fuck me cowboy?” she asked him.


Matt
made two fists, pretending had hadn’t heard what she’d just asked him. If he’d
have set eyes on Mia under any other circumstance, he’d be in seventh heaven
right now.


Before
he could stop her, she’d unzipped her dress and it now sat around her ankles.
She wasn’t wearing pantyhose and before he knew it she was reaching behind her
back. Matt knew she was unclasping her bra and that he should stop her, but
somehow the words wouldn’t come out of his mouth. Yeah, right, that’s your
excuse buddy.


This
was business. She was a call girl. He wasn’t here for fun or even to lust after
her but that’s what he was about to do as she slipped her bra off her
shoulders.


Matt
swallowed, and slyly pulled on his pants that were getting tighter in the
crotch by the minute. Looked like Mia was about to pull down her panties and he
couldn’t allow that.


“Hey
stop, don’t go any further,” Matt said.


He
took two strides over to her and grabbed her hand.


Another
big mistake because her skin was soft, her perfume tickled his nose, and her
breasts rubbed against his chest.


“You
don’t like what you see?” she asked him.


She
looked up at him and he saw a sort of sadness in her eyes, the beginning of
tears maybe.


He’d
offended her. Could you actually do that to a call girl? Maybe in their line of
work it was an insult.


“No,
no, it’s not that but I’ve had sort of a rough day. I’m tired and I was wondering
if maybe we could just talk instead of f…instead of have sex.”


“You
want to talk?”


He
nodded. “You don’t mind, do you?”


She
shook her head. “It’s your money and your time so you call the shots.”


“Great.”


“How
about we snuggle under the covers, that way I feel like at least you’re getting
something for your money,” she said.


Before
he could say sitting in chairs was perfectly okay with him, she was heading
toward the bed, her cute high cut panties riding high on her butt. She lifted
the quilt and sheet on the bed and slipped in. Then Mia patted the space beside
her.


He
wished she’d put her bra back on but if he got too picky she might smell a rat.


Matt
was about to slide in beside her when he forgot he still had his boots on. He
kicked them off and got under the covers. Within seconds, Mia’s body was
keeping him warm.


“I
like your aftershave,” Mia told him as she put her nose close to his cheek.


“Thanks
my mom gave it to me for Christmas.”


Had
that made him sound like a momma’s boy, the creepy sort that book time with a
hooker and then kill her?


“She
has perfect taste.”


“She’ll
be happy to know that,” Matt said.


She
snuggled into him some more and then put her hand on his crotch.


“You’re
hard, are you sure you don’t want to fuck me?” She slid her hand under his
waistband, he heard her mumble and then quickly pull it out.


“Something
wrong?” he asked,


“No,
everything’s fine.”


Maybe
she was scared that he’d report her to her boss and what a great way to ease
the conversation onto Mark Vincent.


“You
won’t get in any trouble from your boss will you? I mean if we don’t actually
do the need.”


“No,
he’ll be fine about it. The money’s the only thing he worries about.”


“Yeah,
don’t all bosses. So how long have you been working for…”


Oops,
he almost said his name.


“Working
for the escort service?”


“A
couple of years.”


“You
enjoy it?”


Dumb
question, Matt.


“It
pays my bills.”


“And
the owner is he a nice guy to work for?”


“He’s
like any other boss.”


Geez,
I’m getting nowhere with this line of questioning. Maybe she senses what I’m up
to. Maybe he’s warned her not to say a word.


“Is
this is his only business?”


She
didn’t answer but instead slid up onto his body and straddled him. Her thighs
were sexy, her hips curvy, and her breasts big and the nipples pink and
inviting. This was sheer torture but maybe that’s what she intended. She was
doing it to distract him from his line of questioning. Smart girl. Smart
boss to instruct them to do this sort of thing.


“You
ask lots of questions, cowboy,” she said, as she put her fingers on his lower
lip.


“I’ve
always been inquisitive.”


“You
said you wanted to talk, not ask me questions, so let’s talk. How about you
telling me about yourself? Let’s start by you telling me what you do for a
living.”


“Now
you’re asking me questions,” Matt said.


“Sorry,
I guess I’m inquisitive too.”


Oh
yeah, he’d got a smart one here. He was betting she was one of Vincent’s best
girls.


“I’m
a rancher. Work on the family ranch with my father.”


“That
sounds great. I’m also going into the same career as my dad.”


“So
hook…so the escort business isn’t your main line or work, I mean not unless
your father’s a…?”


“An
escort? No, he’s an attorney and I’m about to start law school.”


“Really,
that’s very…”


“Very
what?”


“Very
interesting. So you do this to earn money for your tuition?”


“Yep,
that’s right and you’re asking questions again so I think I’ll do this.”


Before
he could say a word, she had her lips on his, her tongue flicked across the
lower one and all he could think about was flipping her on her back, ripping
off her panties and making love to her.


“Is
that the time?” Matt asked.


“Our
two hours aren’t up yet,” Mia said.


“I
know but I suddenly realized I have to go milk some cows.”


Had
he just said that?


“At
this time of the night?” Mia asked.


“They’re
a special breed that likes being milked as the sun sets.”


She
slid off him. “Are you sure?”


“Absolutely.”


He
was about to say you can ask them if you don’t believe me but he realized how
stupid that would sound.


“I
mean you’re not leaving because you don’t find me attractive enough to fuck.”


“You
are the most beautiful woman I’ve ever seen.”


He
wasn’t lying about that. If he was on his own time and this was a woman he’d
met under normal circumstances, he definitely wouldn’t be leaving this soon.
However, he couldn’t keep this up much longer and he knew he’d been right. He
stunk at undercover work. He’d gained nothing, besides an uncomfortable
hard-on. He’d walk away with no information about her boss and Matt guessed Mr.
Agent Man wasn’t going to be happy. He’d warned him and maybe next time, he’d
go undercover instead of Matt. 


“Would
you like to book me again?” she asked.


Her
voice and question threw him. He turned to look at her. She was so cute he
didn’t know how he could say no to her. Next time he’d be all prepared and he’d
do better. Well at least that’s what he’d tell the FBI agent.


“I
think I would. Same place and time?”


“Do
you like Flathead Lake?”


He
loved it and it’s where he and his dad often went fishing when they wanted to
get away from the ranch and work.


“One
of my favorite spots.”


“Glad
to hear that and as you seem to need to relax and unwind, how about we meet in
a house on the south side? She grabbed her bag, pulled out a slip of paper and
wrote an address down on it.


Matt took
it from her.


“It’s
a family cabin and I haven’t been there for years and I want to go open it up
and air out the place so I could do with some company. How about Saturday
afternoon and you won’t have to pay, it’s a freebie.”


He
looked at her. His first instinct was that maybe he was going to be set up,
that Mark Vincent would be there waiting for him, pistol whipping him and
asking why he’d asked Mia so many questions. However, something told him, she
was being honest. She was just a girl looking for some company.


His
heart told him trust her and it had never been wrong.


“Sure,
tell me the time and give me the directions and I’ll be there.”


 
















 


 


Chapter Eight


Emily
hoped that Mia wouldn’t be angry about her setting up another ‘date’ with Matt
without going through her boss. Or the fact that she’d invited him to Flathead
Lake and the family cabin in the woods. She hoped he hadn’t been lying about
the I just want to chat thing. He seemed a really nice guy and for some
reason seemed uptight about something. Maybe it was his first time just like it
had been hers.


Maybe
he was a virgin. He’d talked about his mom picking out his aftershave for him
which she’d thought was super cute. Her future spouse would need to be close to
his family but maybe Matt was a mama’s boy. Her mom had always said they were
ones to avoid at all costs because you could never live up to the expectations
of the woman who’d birthed and raised them.


Emily
walked outside and got into her car.


Listen
to me. I’m talking like he’s a prospective guy to date. She put her hands on
the steering wheel and as she’d suspected, she’d lost a couple of her false
nails. 


She
yawned. It hadn’t been as bad as she’d thought but then again, it hadn’t turned
out like she’d imagined. She hadn’t counted on her being so attracted to a
cowboy. Yeah, she knew a true blue cowboy when she saw one. The way he wore his
hat and boots. She hadn’t counted on him just wanting to talk either. 
Something about him had intrigued her and that was the reason she’d asked him
if he wanted to see her again.


No,
that was a white lie. She wanted to see him again because he was cute and
something about him made her heart beat pick up.


Emily
yawned and looked at the dial on the car’s dashboard. She had to be up early
tomorrow morning because she had her first law class. Ethics no less. If she
didn’t get some shut eye she was bound to fall asleep during it so she should
get a move on.


*****


Matt
wasn’t going to call Agent Lewis tonight because he wanted to get inside his
apartment and take a shower. A cold one. 


He’d
never been that tempted by a woman ever before. Okay, he had but not one he
knew he couldn’t touch and kiss and make love to.


He
threw his keys on the couch and marched into the bathroom. He looked into the
mirror and saw that some of her pink lipstick still clinging to his lips. Even
her perfume hung onto his clothes.


If
only she wasn’t an escort working for a criminal.


He
slammed his fist down by the sink. Damn, why was life always like this?


He
saw her face and that curvy body and it made him hard all over again.


One
cold shower coming right up. 


He
turned on the taps and wondered what had been digging into his underwear since
he’d gotten into his truck. Well, apart from his cock that had been semi-hard
all the way home.


Matt
unzipped his pants and pulled them down and then as he took off his underwear
he saw two nails fall to the floor. Pink just like her lipstick. He bent down
and picked them up, relieved that they weren’t her real ones but the fake kind.
She must have lost them when she’d stuck her hand down the front of his pants.


He
laughed as he held them up. Should he return them to her? Nope, she’d probably
be embarrassed. He set them down by the taps and then removed the rest of his
clothing and jumped into the shower, letting the water cascade down his chest.


Resting
his head against the cool tiles, all could think about was Mia. He had some
fantasy that he would get her out of her life of sex and shame and be her
knight in shining armor. Maybe she’d leave on her own accord once she got out
of law school.


He
found himself running his hand up and down his shaft without realizing it. He
groaned as he jerked off to the best image he’d seen in what seemed like
forever, Mia.
















 


 


Chapter Nine


“I
don’t think it’s a good idea,” Mia told Emily as soon as she’d announced she
was seeing the client again.


“So
you don’t see clients more than once?” Emily asked her.


“I do
but I’m used to this sort of thing and we usually meet at that hotel.”


“I
know but he’s just a sweet cowboy and he didn’t even want sex. In fact, he just
needed to talk. You ever had a client like that?”


“A
couple of times and they were both impotent.”


Emily
twisted her hair around her fingers. She was happy to know that it wasn’t only
her client but nervous that maybe Matt had some kind of sexual problem


“I
don’t think he’s impotent because he was hard most of the time.”


“Then
it sounds like he’s a virgin,” said Mia.


“Yeah,
he could be one of those. He lied about going to milk cows on his father’s
ranch. I knew he was just saying that because he felt awkward.” 


“I’m
beginning to think I dodged a bullet by giving him to you.”


“He’s
sweet, really he is.”


“Sounds
like someone might be falling for him and that’s another no-no.”


Emily
had already guessed she wouldn’t make it very far in this business. 


“Do I
have your okay to meet with him again? I mean I know it’s not by the books but
I promise I won’t let you down.”


“Okay,
just this once but if you want to continue then you’re going to have to let me
take you along to my boss and do things his way.”


Emily
wasn’t going to tell Mia she wasn’t interested in working for her boss just in
case she changed her mind about allowing her to see Matt one more time.


“But
be smart and be careful and if I don’t get a call from you by 7 p.m. on
Saturday evening, I’ll know something’s happened to you and I’m calling the
cops.”


“Okay.”


“You
take care.”


“You
too.”


Emily
finished the call and smiled, thinking about what she was going to wear the
next time she saw him.


 


 


 


 


 
















 


 


Chapter Ten


Matt
knew he had to pick up the phone but he couldn’t muster up enough motivation to
actually do it. He’d gotten about an hour’s sleep. He’d gone to bed, woken up
and felt as horny as hell. He’d jerked off, fallen back to sleep only to wake
up in very much the same condition and repeated the whole thing again. He’d
finally dropped off to sleep only to be woken up by his alarm clock thirty
minutes later. He knew he had to check in with Agent Lewis. He knew the guy was
probably going to be as pissed as hell that he hadn’t stumbled on a single
thing, well besides the fact that he had the hots for a hooker.


Matt
stabbed at the numbers; hoping agent man would pick up the phone quickly so he
could get this over and done with. 


“Hi
Matt, I was about to call you to see how things turned out last night.”


Matt
cleared his throat. Why did he feel he was ten years old again and about to
tell his dad he’d thrown the baseball around in the house and he’d broken a
lamp.


“I
guess undercover work’s harder than it seems,” Matt began. He cleared his
throat. “I didn’t get as much information as I hoped. I did find out that she’s
going to law school.”


And
cute and curvy.


“That
doesn’t help us very much. Did she sense that maybe you were asking about her
boss?”


“No,
I played it cool and I’m going to see her again.”


Why
had his heart skipped a beat when he’d said that?


“You’ve
booked another meeting with her?”


“She
even suggested it. In fact, it’s at another location. She has a place on
Flathead Lake. I thought I could do some fishing…I mean fishing for more
information.”


“Have
you got someone that can go along as backup? You know a guy who can keep an eye
on you because maybe she’s on to you. Matt this could be a set up.”


Now
his heart sank. He knew this was sheriff and FBI business but the thought that
she had an ulterior motive for asking him and that she might be planning
something sinister, made his suddenly depressed. Yeah, that had been his initial
reaction but he’d put it out of his mind until now.


“Yeah,
I have that all worked out,” Matt said. He hated the fact that someone else had
thought she had other plans for him too. There was him thinking that maybe she’d
found him cute.


“Just
get her to relax and trust you. Maybe take a meal along with you, some good
wine. You’d be surprised how I’ve gotten information out of a woman over a good
meal,” said Agent Lewis.


Knowing
how uptight he’d been in the office, Matt was guessing they were the only meals
he had with females.


“We’ll
cover all of your out of pocket expenses.”


“Okay,
I’ll try that,” Matt said.


“And
this meeting is taking place when?”


“Saturday.”


“I’ll
wait to hear from you first thing on Monday morning and if you still haven’t
gotten anything from her then we’ll have to take another approach.”
















 


 


Chapter Eleven


Emily
drove up to the cabin and it was just as she remembered it. Lucky thing her
uncle had opted to keep it. Maybe she should ask him if she could live here
while she went to law school. The commute wouldn’t be fun in the winter but at
least the rent would be low, or who knows, even free.


She
grabbed the key he’d given her, exited the car and headed up the path. They’d
had so many fun days, playing table tennis in the basement, volleyball on the
back lawn, and then the homemade boat races at sunset. And let’s not forget the
freshly caught fish they grilled and ate with corn and baked potatoes. The
toasted marshmallows for dessert. 


Emily
opened the door and coughed. The place hadn’t been opened since last fall and
the air was stale. Emma quickly cranked open a few windows and let the breeze
enter the house.


She
walked to the kitchen and looked out through the patio door. Flathead Lake was
the most beautiful place on earth. When she was a successful attorney, a
partner hopefully, she was going to buy some land here and build her dream
house. Somewhere she could retire and look out at the lake every morning when
she got up.


She
had dustcovers to take off the furniture and maybe she’d burn a candle or two
to make the place smell good ready for Matt’s arrival.


Matt,
she was looking forward to seeing him again. She knew it might be the last
time. She understood that but at least she’d have something to remember when
she grew old. Maybe one day she’d tell her grandkids about the time she’d
almost become an escort and met this sweet cowboy.


*****


Matt
thought about asking his mom to cook something nice for him to take along but
he didn’t want her prying into what he was up to. He didn’t want her to think
he’d fallen for a girl who was an escort because he knew he’d be lectured big
time.


Instead,
he’d gone to the upscale grocery store in one of the ski towns in Glacier
Valley. They now catered to the rich and famous that used it to grab food
before they headed to their million dollar homes and took to the slopes.


He’d
whistled when he’d seen some of the prices but as he wasn’t paying so it didn’t
really matter. The lime rubbed salmon, roasted potatoes and almond green beans
sounded just the thing. Huckleberry cheesecake for dessert and a bottle of
white wine would round things off. He’d even picked up a bunch of flowers on
his way to the check out. He’d told his deputy that if he hadn’t heard from him
by 8 p.m. then to come to the address and check things out. 


Matt
pulled up to the driveway and immediately fell in love with the cabin. It
wasn’t the best looking of the bunch. In fact, it was one of the few remaining
original smaller cabin style places left on this side of the lake. Most people
bought them, tore them down and built McMansions so this was great to see one
of the few true Montana originals. He got out of the truck and grabbed the bag
with the food and took the flowers from the passenger seat. He went up to the
door and knocked on the wood paneling running down its center.


When
Mia opened it to him, he actually felt the thud of his heart beat against the
wall of his chest.  She looked so pretty with her hair tied up in a ponytail
with a few tendrils hanging around her face.  A sweater and jeans adorned her
body and she looked just an innocent girl who was going to law school. He only
wished she was.


“I
hope you didn’t mind but I bought us something to eat,” he said, when she
invited him inside.


“Perfect,
because I was going to ask if you wanted to grill out back, but I don’t think
there’s any propane.”


“And
these are for you?”


He
handed her the flowers.


“You
shouldn’t have, but you must have known I love flowers of any kind. They always
make me a very happy girl.”


“Show
me where the kitchen is and I’ll get the food set up. Well that is if you’re
ready to eat.”


“I’m always
ready to eat. You can probably tell that by the curves.”


He
followed behind her and hoped what he was about say wouldn’t upset her but he
knew it might be a great way to get onto the topic of Mark Vincent.


“Does
your boss ever get picky about your weight?”


She
turned around and looked at him. “Nope because some men like us full figured
girls.” She winked at him


Matt
put the bag on the countertop. “He’s easy to work for then?”


“He’s
a pussycat.”


“That’s
good to hear. I mean I’ve heard some bosses in this business can be downright
mean.”


He
took out the containers and set them on the stove.


“Very
easy going… oh, salmon, I love salmon. How about I warm all this up in the
microwave?”


“Sounds
good to me. I hope you like wine.”


“I
love wine. You are so sweet, Matt.”


“Yeah,
it’s my middle name.”


“You
want to put these plates and glasses on the table and I’ll get this into some
glass dishes.”


 “So
what type of law do you want to practice?” he asked. He thought it best not to
focus too much on Mark Vincent or she might grow overly suspicious.


“I
haven’t decided yet. My father’s a defense attorney, but I don’t really want to
do that.”


“You
thought about working for a DA’s office?” 


Mia
shook her head.


“If
you do I can probably give you the names of a couple of people who might help
you out when it’s time to go job hunting.”


Damn,
would a rancher know people in the DA’s office?


“That
would be great. And did all the cows get milked the other night?”


“They
did,” said Matt.


“Glad
to hear that.”


She
placed a dish in the microwave and set the timer.


Matt
looked out of the window. “Beautiful view from here.”


“Isn’t
it the best you’ve ever seen?”


“It
really is. I love the way the sun sparkles on the water. So you and your family
are from this area?”


“We
go back five generations.”


“Yeah,
my family does too.”


Matt
took the bottle of wine and Mia handed him a corkscrew. “So how did you get
into this line of work?”


“Through
my friend M…Mary,” said Mia.


“She
works for Mark Vincent too?”


Damn,
that had slipped off his tongue. Mia gave him more of a look of confusion then how
do you know his name, look.


“That’s
right.”


“I
hear he runs lots of other businesses.”


“I
think he has a few stores,” said Mia.


She
was being evasive and he guessed she wasn’t going to give up too much. Maybe
he’d have to sweet talk her. Wine and dine her.  When her defenses were down,
he’d pounce.


He
topped up her wine.


“Are
you trying to get me drunk or what?” Mia asked him.


“No,
I just hate good wine to go to waste.”


He
topped up his too to show her his intentions were good.


“And
it is good,” she said, after she’d taken a sip.


“Shall
we eat before it the food gets cold?” Matt asked her.


“Let’s.”


Matt
pulled out her chair and she sat.


“Dive
in,” said Matt.


“Wow,
this salmon is to die for,” Mia said. “You said you like fishing?”


“Yeah
my dad and I always go a couple of times every season.”


“Sounds
like you’re close to your parents.”


“I
am, my sister too.”


“You
have just the one sister?”


He
nodded. “How about you?”


“Only
child.”


“Your
parents know what you do for a living?” Matt asked her.


“They’d
be mortified,” Mia said.


“So
why do you?”


“The
money,” Mia said. “Tough to put yourself through law school on minimum wage.”
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